

Greenwoods Eldercare Society Bulletin 30 June 2020

Social Visits to Resume - Not Quite Yet but Soon!

Today was the long anticipated announcement from Dr. Bonnie Henry and Minister Adrian Dix that we will soon be able to welcome family members back for social visits. I have greatly appreciated Dr. Henry's briefings and her ability to communicate so clearly the considerations and care that go into the key decisions guiding the response to COVID-19.

Dr. Henry stated that the decision of when to allow long-term care residents visitors has caused her 'the most distress in the last few months'. She also said, 'We're tipping the balance now where not having your family, not having your loved one, is starting to outweigh the risks. But it is a very fine balance.' (CBC https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/british-columbia/care-home-visits-covid-19-bc-1.5632977)

I believe we all share Dr. Henry's concerns and trepidation; however, it is essential and most welcomed that we are able to take this next step. As much as the Team has pulled together to provide the greatest care as possible for the Residents, we can never make up for the connection with family and loved ones.

I also believe that by reopening to social visits in a phased and measured manner, we will be able to do so as safely as possible. It will take some time to put the new plans in place. I will be participating in calls with Island Health on Thursday to review the requirements for both Long Term Care and Assisted Living. On Friday, I will send out another bulletin with an update on the specific next steps and time line.

Attached is a question and answer document prepared by Island Health that provides a thorough overview of the intentions moving forward with visiting. The Q&A also addresses the reintroduction of personal services such as hairdressing. I know many of the Residents are very much looking forward to welcoming our hairstylist Beate back. As with all service providers, we need to work through a plan to comply with WorkSafeBC protocols but hope to have Beate back within the next few weeks.

Essential Visits - To Continue

We will continue following our current essential visitor protocols until the social visiting plans are in place. Barb Williams is enjoying a much deserved vacation this week, so please direct any queries regarding essential visits to me by calling 250 537 5561 ext. 222.

Social Outings and Appointments

Dr. Henry also commented today on social outings for Residents of LTC and Assisted Living. For LTC Residents who are at a higher risk, it is strongly recommended that outside activities continue to be limited to essential medical appointments.

Residents in Assisted Living are reminded if they are to participate in social or external activities to follow the general public health guidelines and to avoid crowded public spaces, practice good hand washing, maintain physical distancing and wear a mask when out.

Thank you all for your patience and understanding as we take the time necessary to put in place the new protocols. As always, if you have any concerns or questions, please do not hesitate to contact us.

Wishing everyone a Happy Canada Day tomorrow.

Kind regards
Aletha Humphreys
Executive Director

GES Bulletin 30 June 2020 page 2 of 2

Questions & Answers

Social Visitation, Personal Services, Social Outings – Long-Term Care and Seniors' Assisted Living Facilities

Date: June 30, 2020

Social Visitation

What are the requirements for me to have social visits with my family member or friend who lives in a long-term care home or seniors' assisted living residence?

- To support visits in long-term care homes and seniors' assisted living residences, guidance has been developed by the Ministry of Health, which requires that facilities take a number of precautions to reduce the risk to residents.
- Family/social visits are limited to a maximum of **one** family member or friend at a time as space permits in a facility.
- Our priority is protecting residents, so we are taking a cautious and phased approach. For the month of July, residents will be able to visit with **one designated** family member or friend.
- We will reassess in August and the hope is to be able to expand this to safely include other family members or friends going forward, though there may still be a limit on the number of visitors at a given time.
- All visits must be booked in advance to allow for the operators of long-term care and assisted living residences to safely accommodate scheduled visitors.
- Care homes/residences may offer visits at three key locations:
 - Outdoor locations, which are dedicated to visiting (weather permitting);
 - Indoor designated locations; and

- Individual single-client rooms for residents with limited mobility.
- Visitors must bring a mask and wear it for the duration of the visit.
- Visits will not be allowed if there is an active COVID-19 outbreak at the home, and you will not be able to visit if you or the resident you are visiting are ill or have any COVID-19-like symptoms.

When will I be able to visit with my family member or friend who lives in a long-term care home or seniors' assisted living facility?

- Long-term care homes and seniors' assisted living facilities will need time to make the adjustments necessary ensure the safety of residents.
- Enabling social visits will not happen overnight. Operators must develop a written plan in accordance with the practice requirements to make sure all necessary precautions are in place to protect residents and visitors.
- As part of the process, the operators of individual homes and facilities will engage with residents, families and care providers to let them know of the proposed next steps and the process for visits.
- If a facility is able to meet the requirements outlined in the provincial guidelines, then social visits will be able to take place.

Why are you starting with only one designated visitor per resident?

- The safety of vulnerable residents is a priority.
- That is why we are taking a cautious and phased approach. It will allow us to limit the number of visitors to a facility and the contacts that a resident has.
- We will reassess in August and the hope is to be able to expand this to safely include other family members or friends going forward, though there may still be a limit to the number of visitors at a given time

Why are you only allowing one visitor per resident?

• The safety of residents and staff is a priority.

 We have limited the number of visitors within a visiting group to best support physical distancing and ensure more families are able to participate in visits.

Will every long-term care or assisted living facility offer social visits for residents and their friends or family?

- While we want to support families in reconnecting during this time, we recognize that accommodating all types of visits will not be possible at every site.
- Each home or residence must look at its unique infrastructure and resident population and determine if safe social visits can happen.
- We encourage families and friends to be patient with operators as they carefully consider how they can put in place plans that will enable a new way of visiting that meets provincial guidelines.
- The safety of residents, staff and visitors is a priority and the capacity of the home or residence to provide for visits will depend on whether all the appropriate safety measures, including the ability to maintain a two metre physical distance between residents and visitors, can be put in place during visits.
- Visits will not be allowed if there is an active COVID-19 outbreak at the home, and you will not be able to visit if you or the resident you are visiting are ill or have any COVID-19-like symptoms.
- We also continue to encourage families and friends to stay in touch virtually and remotely where in-person visitations are not possible.

Are there limits on the length of visits or the number of visits I can have in one week?

 In the same way that each home or residence must look at its unique infrastructure and resident population to determine if safe social visits can happen, facility operators will need to carefully consider the length and frequency of visits that they can accommodate.

Can I bring food, drink, or gifts with me to the visit?

 At this time, no items, including food or drink, may be exchanged between the resident and their visitors, unless the item is currently part of the resident's care plan

What added safety measure are you putting in place to protect against COVID-19?

- All visitors will be screened for signs and symptoms of illness, including COVID- 19, prior to every visit.
- If you have signs or symptoms of illness, or if you are in self-isolation or quarantine, you will not be permitted to visit.
- You will also be required to wash your hands with soap and water or use an alcohol-based hand sanitizer, make sure you cough or sneeze into your elbow and practice safe physical distancing.
- You will also be required to bring your own mask and wear it for the duration of the visit.
- Any furniture and surfaces in the visiting area will be sanitized at the end of each visit to meet BC Centre for Disease Control guidelines.
- Social visits will only be allowed if there is no active COVID-19 outbreak at the care home/residence.

What happens if I have an outdoor visit scheduled, but the weather is not good?

- Visits may be cancelled due to poor weather.
- If alternative arrangements can be made that ensure a safe visit can occur in another location and two metre physical distancing can be maintained, that option is available at the discretion of the care home/residence.
- If an alternate space is not available to support a safe visit, your visit may need to be cancelled and rescheduled.

Instead of meeting on the care home/residence grounds can I take my family member/ friend for a visit at another location?

- No. Residents must remain on the grounds of the care home/residence and in the designated visitation area for social visits.
- By having the visits occur on the grounds of the care home/residence appropriate measures can be put in place to protect against COVID-19, such as maintaining a two metre physical distance, which will help make sure that you and your loved ones remain safe.

Will I be required to wear a mask? Will there be plexiglass separating us or anything like that?

- All visitors must bring and wear a mask for the duration of their visit..
- Some care homes/residences may consider making physical alterations, such as adding plexiglass partitions, but this would be at the discretion of the care home/residence.
- This is not required to support social visits.

Are you going to cancel visits again if there is a second wave of COVID-19?

- The safety of vulnerable residents is a priority.
- If there is a second wave of COVID-19 it is possible that visits may need to again be temporarily restricted to prevent against the spread of this virus.
- Additionally, visits will not be allowed if there is an active COVID-19
 outbreak at the home, and you will not be able to visit if you or the resident
 you are visiting are ill or have any COVID-19-like symptoms.

Social outings and appointments

What are the requirements for outside social activities and appointments?

- Older people and those with chronic health conditions are at higher risk of developing more severe illness or complications and it is strongly recommended that long-term care residents limit outside activities to essential outings only (i.e., medical appointments).
- However, residents in seniors' assisted living facilities who reside in their own suite are able to participate in social and external activities that are aligned with general public health guidance. Residents should protect themselves by avoiding large gatherings, staying away from people who are ill, maintaining safe physical distance and wearing a non-medical mask when in enclosed spaces such as transit or stores where safe physical distances cannot be maintained.

Why are you supporting outside activities for seniors' assisted living and not long term care residents?

- People living in long term care are very vulnerable to complications from COVID-19.
- Assisted living residents are generally less frail and because of the separate living arrangements there is less risk of transmission between residents.

When will outside activities resume for assisted living residents?

• Assisted living residents may resume social and external activities that are aligned with general public health guidance now.

Personal Services

What are the requirements for hairdressing and other personal services?

- To help ensure the safety of residents the following criteria must be met for personal services to be offered within long term care or seniors' assisted living facilities:
 - o All service providers must follow the WorkSafeBC protocols for personal services returning to operation, including the development and submission of safety plans to the director of the facility/residence; and
 - o Facility operators must keep a list of every resident who has received services and when these services are provided.

Why can't I leave my residence/ home and receive personal services like hairdressing in the community?

- B.C. has been successful in flattening the curve and has seen a steady decline in COVID-19 cases in recent weeks, but we must continue to make sure we remain vigilant.
- While residents are not restricted from accessing services, allowing personal services to be provided by a single service provider within a facility is a safer option for reducing the risk of COVID-19 transmission than having residents go out into the community for these services (where you may have multiple residents visiting different service providers).

When will personal services be offered?

- Where it is feasible to have these services offered within a facility, work will begin to support personal services for residents.
- All service providers must follow the WorkSafeBC protocols for personal services returning to operation, including the development and submission of safety plans to the director of the facility/residence.

• Once a service provider has met the requirements, these personal care services may be offered.

How can I make an appointment?

• As plans are put in place, facilities will provide details of how residents can schedule appointments.

Will all long-term care homes and assisted living facilities be offering personal care services?

- While we want to support residents in receiving personal care services such as hairdressing, we recognize that accommodating this will not be possible at every site.
- Each home or residence must carefully consider its unique infrastructure and resident population and determine if safe personal care services can happen.
- As well, it is important to note that service providers must follow the WorkSafeBC protocols for personal services returning to operation, including the development and submission of safety plans to the director of the facility/residence.
- We encourage residents and families to be patient with operators as they
 carefully consider how they can put plans in place and work with service
 providers to resume these services in a way that meets provincial guidelines.

How will you decide which personal service provider(s) offer services within a facility?

 For the most part this will be a resumption of services for sites who already offered personal services, such as hairdressing.